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Our mission is to provide a loving and nurturing environment in which children can learn, explore and grow in self-esteem to succeed as they enter formal education.   Our Christian faith will be shown within all classes from kind caring teachers who will express God’s love daily.
Our lessons will be age and developmentally appropriate to each class level.  We as a program strive to develop a love of learning, a positive self- image, creativity, independence, responsibility and accountability in each child we care for.




Dear Parents
Welcome to St Stephen Preschool.  For many of you this is your child’s first experience in school and we know they will love it.  We have an amazing staff and we are all here to guide/help you in any way with your child’s preschool experience.
This Handbook is to help you learn and understand the rules and policies of our preschool.  If you have any questions about the information within the handbook, please contact the preschool Director preschool@ststephenbentonville.com or call St Stephen at 479-273-1240.
We are honored you have chosen our program and are looking forward to an amazing school year.
Sincerely,
Cathy Townzen
Director



Classrooms
 Each classroom has one lead teacher that either has their degree in education or at least 10 years of experience working with preschool aged children.  Each classroom has an assistant teacher there to assist the lead teacher in the tasks of the school day.  Assistant teachers will take on the role of the lead teacher should he/she be absent.  If one of the two teachers is absent an approved substitute from our list will fill in for the teacher that day.  Classrooms have a limit of 12 children per classroom with a student/teacher ratio of 1 adult to every six children.  You will more than likely not find this ratio at any other program in our area.
We are a Better Beginnings Facility you can go online to find out more about what this means
www.ARbetterbeginings.com



Fundamentals of our program
St. Stephen’s preschool will be addressing all areas of cognitive, social-emotional and physical development which is all intertwined in young children.  They will work at their own pace with the help of their teachers and peers to gain understanding of these fundamentals.  They will be exposed to all types of experiences in the classroom to help develop these fundamentals of learning.
· Social and emotional development
· Cognitive development: observations, problem solving, planning, completing tasks, ask and answer questions, 
· Beginning Reading Skills
· Beginning writing skills
· Imaginary play
· Logical thinking
· Verbal communication skills
· Improve gross and fine motor skills
· Using the senses






Policies and Procedures
Enrollment:
To be enrolled in St. Stephen Preschool, children must reach 3 by August 1 of the upcoming school year. Students must also be FULLY toilet trained and be able to use the bathroom independently.  
First priority of enrollment will be given to existing students and their siblings.  Remaining spots are then offered to church parishioners and the public on a first come first serve basis.
A $125 registration fee for new students that includes a shirt and a bag and is nonrefundable should you change your mind/move etc...  This fee will cover all your child’s supplies/books for the school year. 





Tuition
Tuition is 2250 dollars per school year or 2450 Dollars per year for extended day.  Extended day is only offered to children enrolled in the Pre K Butterfly classrooms.  Monthly installments will be the cost of tuition divided by ten months beginning in August and ending in May.  Students may also pay by year or semester but no discount is given for those options.  We do not give sibling discounts however we only charge one registration fee per family.


Refunds and withdrawals:
Two weeks paid notice is required on top of the current month’s tuition if you must withdrawal your child from the program due to an unforeseen move or situation.  Tuition will continue to be charged if notification is not given.  No refunds will be given for absences due to illness or vacation.




Dismissal from the Preschool/discipline: 
Discipline
It is our hope to use discipline as a way to teach children appropriate behavior within the classroom and not just as a form of punishment.  Each teacher has their own style of classroom management so this discipline policy is used when the classroom management policy is not working.  First, the child is given a verbal warning and redirected.  If the behavior continues there will be another redirection from the teacher.  If the behavior still continues the child will sit out of the activity for no more than three to five minutes depending on their age and what the teacher deems appropriate.  The teacher will have a conversation with the student about the behavior.  If the problem continues the Director will then talk to the child and call the parent.  Please understand that discipline can vary from child to child.  Your child’s teacher will speak to you directly about any issues that arise in class and together as a team we will work through the issues.




 Dismissal: A child will be dismissed from school under the following circumstances:
· Failure to pay tuition by the end of 2 concurrent months.  This does not include parents who have made special arrangements with the director
· If the child proves to be a health hazard to the other children by not being current on immunizations
· If a child cannot use the bathroom independently
· If a child shows aggressive and or insubordinate behavior that place him/ her or their peers/teachers in danger they will be dismissed.  This will be determined by the director following remediation through the teachers and conferences with parents.  This behavior may include biting, scratching, hiding from staff and hitting after repeated redirection from the teacher.  Also if the child is unable or unwilling to follow procedures to keep them safe.
· If a child doesn’t have the maturity/self- control to follow the routine of a normal school day and keeps teachers and peers from teaching/learning the lessons for the day.





Immunizations 
The state licensing board requires us to keep official up to date immunization records on each child enrolled in the program.  Children may not start school if their immunizations are not current. State exempt forms are allowed on medical bases only. 





Arrival
Parents are asked to use the drop off location at the South entrance to the church beginning at 8:30 am. Please line your cars up single file along the left side curb and we will have two teachers available outside at 8:30.  We will come to your car to get your child Please do not leave your car, this makes the line slow down and can also cause anxiety for kids that are already suffering from separation anxiety.  Please for the safety of all children do not let your child out of the car unless asked by staff to do so.  Playing outside before the doors open up is not permitted, the street you are parked at is an active church street and people pass by in cars to attend mass or other church functions throughout the day.  We want to keep all children safe and this is the best way to do that.


Dismissal
The day will end at 12:30.  Pre K students will be picked up on the North end under the awning.  Cars should make two lines under the awning the one closest to the doors will be Jackie’s class and the one closest to the parking lot will be Susan’s class. 
 The 3/4 students will exit at the same doors as drop off in the morning, single file car line UNLESS it’s raining.  If it is raining Caterpillar parents will also pull around under the awning and choose a line.  
Your child’s teacher will bring your child to you and have you sign your child out.  Please notify the Director/teacher if someone other than yourself will be picking up your child.  We will ask to see identification if the person has never picked your child up before. 

Late Arrival-Late pick-up
Please make sure your child arrives ON TIME for school.  Excessive tardiness effects your child’s learning and the flow of the classroom. Please be courteous and pick your child up on time, being excessively late to pick up your child can result in dismissal from the program. 



Appropriate Dress
We ask that the children wear play clothes that are comfortable and safe for school.  We also ask that the clothing they choose be manageable for using the bathroom on their own and fit them properly.  No FLIP FLOPS or shoes without straps are allowed.  If you child is not dressed according to the guidelines we will ask you to bring clothing that does meet the guidelines or take your child home to change them.

Outdoor Play
The children will go outside every day except for rain and/or extreme heat and/or cold.  Time adjustments can be made on these days to accommodate the temperature.  Please do not ask for your child to stay in, we do not have extra staff to stay inside with your child.  Cold weather does not cause disease or sickness and outdoor play is important and required by our licensing policy.  Please think of your child’s comfort and dress them appropriately for the weather.  If your child is unable to play outside they should not attend school that day.

Health and safety
Parents should keep a child home if any of the following conditions exist:
· Fever- 100 or more (present or within the first 24 hours) a child cannot attend school while taking Tylenol or another fever reducing medication
· Diarrhea
· Vomiting
· Rash- Body rashes not obviously associated with heat or allergy
· Sore throat- if associated with swollen glands or fever
· Severe coughing
· Pink eye- pink or red eyes which may be swollen with white or yellowish discharge… must be on antibiotic for 24 hours to return.
· Ring worm
· Lice- checked for no live bugs or nits.
· Impetigo-(may return 24 hours after medication has been administered)
· Other- Any contagious disease, illness or health concern.  May return based on doctor’s recommendation.



In case of injury:  Small injuries will be taken care of by the staff and a written incident report will be sent home to the parent via your child.  More serious injuries will require a parent phone call. In an emergency or life threatening injury 911 will be called immediately followed by the child’s parent/guardian


Absences
As a courtesy, please call the Director to notify her if your child will be absent from school.  The phone number is 479-273-1240 or email at preschool@ststephenbentonville.com

Child maltreatment or licensing compliance
Upon request children may be interviewed by the Department of Human Services licensing staff, social services and/or law enforcement officials for the purpose of determining licensing compliance or for investigative purposes.  Parents are advised that under Arkansas law, our teachers are mandated reporters of suspected child abuse/neglect and are required to report any suspicions of abuse to the proper authorities.  The abuse hotline number is 1-800-482-5964. Compliance reports of our facility are available upon request.
Fundraising
St Stephen Preschool relies on two MANDATORY bake sale fundraisers to help raise money for our nonprofit program.  We require parent help to bake for these fundraisers as we would be unable to have them without parent support.  We schedule two each year and ask/ welcome input.  All money made goes back into our program to purchase supplies and equipment for the preschool.

Birthdays/Celebrations
A child’s birthday can be celebrated during our snack time or at the end of the day.  We ask that you contact your child’s teacher for approval of the time and snack you would like to bring.  You are more than welcome to send birthday invitations to school if your child plans to invite the entire class, otherwise we ask that you mail or hand them out on your own.

Holiday parties 
Parties to celebrate holidays will be held throughout the year and we will be asking parents for party supplies, food and help with activities.  The children will be able to invite parents and special guests to some of our parties.  These parties will usually be celebrated at the end of the school day.

Snacks
A mid-morning snack will be provided for all the children in the program.  We ask that you NOT send a snack for your child from home unless your child has allergies. If this is the case please discuss the best option for snacks with your child’s teacher/director.  Children with allergies may have to bring their own snack from home as the safest option for the child.  All children will receive a fruit and grain and will be offered water to drink.  Teachers will put each family on a revolving calendar to bring snacks.  Plenty of notification along with a snack bag will be provided to you the Friday before your snack week.  Please feel free to meet with your child’s teacher if you have any questions about bringing snack. 
Inclement Weather Policy
St Stephen Preschool follows the inclement weather policy of the Bentonville Public Schools.  If Bentonville Schools are closed, St Stephen preschool is as well.  We consider two snow days an “act of God”   and will not make up/reimburse funds.  However, after two days, reimbursement will be given in May tuition. Twenty dollars for each day missed will be refunded.

Parental Involvement
We at St Stephen Preschool encourage parents to be involved and we realize for each family that means something different.  If you like to help out or be actively involved here at school, please let your child’s teacher know.  Our teachers have many ways in which parents can help out.  We look forward to working closely with you.  Should a need arise that you want to share with us please don’t hesitate to communicate that with us.

Information for Parents
· The main doors to the preschool are locked while your child is here and only staff members have access.
· As a parent you are assured access to your child at any time.
· You will be made aware of activities and events that affect your child.
· By law your child may be subject to an interview by Child Care licensing or by law enforcement for investigative proposes to determine compliance with licensing requirements
· All employees and/or substitutes are required to have their background reviewed through an Arkansas Child Maltreatment Central Registry Check and a Criminal Records Check through the Arkansas State Police.  New employees are finger printed and an FBI check is run.  No person convicted of child maltreatment or any criminal offense shall be hired by St Stephen Preschool.
· By law parents are notified of the child product safety website that includes the list of unsafe children’s toys, furniture and equipment maintained by the Office of the Attorney General http://www.childproductssafety.com 
· You can receive more detailed information about the kindergarten readiness checklists at http://humanservices.arkansas.gov/dccece/classroom  


ON A FINAL NOTE….Please always check your child’s folder!
Your child will be given a daily folder that goes home each Friday with them.  In this folder will be bulletins, calendars, important information, homework (for pre k) and class work.  It is important that you check it each day.
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